Castleton Public Library Board of Trustees Meeting Held virtually via Zoom, 7/20/2020, 7:00 p.m.

Meeting Transcript

Shane Mitchum: All right, so at 7:01, call the meeting to order. And we'll start with the Pledge of Allegiance.

[attendees recite Pledge of Allegiance]

Shane Mitchum: From a roll call standpoint, everyone is present and accounted for today. Next on the list here is the adoption of the agenda. I'll give everybody a second to review that, if you haven't already. And is there a motion to adopt the agenda?

Jacki Griffin: Shane, this is Jacki, I motion.

Shane Mitchum: All right. Is there a second?

Laurie Knaack: Laurie seconds.

Shane Mitchum: All right. Maria?

Maria Marcucci: Yeah, I approve.

Shane Mitchum: Okay, Nathan?

Nathan Hans: Aye.

Shane Mitchum: Mary Claire?

Mary Claire Aitken: Aye.

Shane Mitchum: I am also an aye, so all are in favor. Motion carries. It does not look like we have any members of the public on the call tonight. So, we will move right through the public comment and go into old business. So the first thing is library word of mouth advertising.

Melissa Tacke: Yep. And basically, I'd like everybody to tell a couple of people about our Summer Reading Club. That is in full swing right now. It's open to all ages and people can record online or on paper. They can register online, or register in the library, or register over the phone. The more people read and the more activities they do, the more chances they have to win a prize drawing. We'll be drawing thirty \$30 Amazon gift certificate winners this summer. Youth participants will also get a special goody bag at the end of the summer. And we have a number of summer activities going on. So if you could help spread the word about our Summer Reading Program -- I know a few you are signed up on your own already, that's fantastic! Thank you, and spreading the word about that would be much appreciated.

Shane Mitchum: How are we doing with signups for that right now?

Melissa Tacke: Well, last summer was our highest registration ever, we had 320. Right now we have 72. We won't really have a true comparison until we get to the end of the summer, because some people don't actually register until they hand in the record at the very end. So we'll have a clearer picture then, but I imagine that our registration will be down significantly, as I'm sure many other libraries will be also. But we'll know more then.

Shane Mitchum: Okay. Great.

Maria Marcucci: Melissa, it's Maria. If people want to learn more about it, do we just direct them to the website?

Melissa Tacke: Yep. So if they go to the website. It's -- the very first link at the top of the page talks about how to make an appointment at the library, the very second one says click to find out about our Summer Reading Club and that has all of the

information that I just said, and has links to where people can either sign up online, or they can download the PDF of the reading and activities guide. Right on our website, castletonpubliclibrary.org.

Nathan Hans: Melissa, I had a question too. So I was looking at the Summer Reading Program. I went to look for the audio book link on the website and I couldn't find it. So I thought maybe if -- and I went to look for Hoopla too and I had a I eventually found it under databases. It was not my first instinct to look there.

Melissa Tacke: Okay, was it a link that was in the PDF guide?

Nathan Hans: Yeah, I eventually figured out there was a link in the PDF guide. But I couldn't find it on our website anywhere.

Melissa Tacke: The book? Like to get to the book?

Nathan Hans: No, so AudioBookCloud, the app. I think I expected there to be something on our website to click on and sort of act as a portal, but I just didn't see it.

Melissa Tacke: Okay, I think it -- let me see what's going on with that.

Nathan Hans: But I was able to register for both Hoopla and the audiobook one.

Melissa Tacke: Okay, great.

Nathan Hans: You might want to mention on Hoopla there is a limit of five.

Melissa Tacke: Yes.

Nathan Hans: I did a test download, just to make sure it worked, and then I realized. I'm sure I'll enjoy the book.

Melissa Tacke: Thank you. I'll look into that. We do have it on a couple different pages, but I'll see if I can make it a little bit more visible.

Nathan Hans: And maybe that database link should be, like, digital resources or something. I thought databases was, you know, the Ancestry databases.

Melissa Tacke: Thank you.

Shane Mitchum: All right. And then the next item under old business is the reopening process.

Melissa Tacke: Yep. We have been open by appointment since June 22nd. That seems to be going really well. We've come up with a process that hopefully gives people as much information as they as they need when they're making their appointments, so they know what to expect. So there aren't nasty surprises when they come expecting one thing and maybe finding something else. It's interesting because I had thought we would have more demand for people wanting to come in. But we've actually -- it's probably like four to one that people still seem to be preferring the curbside pickup service, which is fantastic because that is pretty much contactless. So that's great. So, curbside, we're still getting a lot of a lot of activity with curbside orders and with the in-person visits, it's probably -- when I say a visit, it could be, you know, a three or four person family that's coming in would would be one visit, in my mind -- we probably have about three or four visits per day, whereas curbside orders, there's quite a few more than that. Everything seems to be going well. The next step for us is to add in a public computer station. I had initially anticipated that when that would be added in, it would be two stations. I think, given what it actually looks like to be socially distanced in the library, I'm going to do just one, and that's probably going to be starting next week. I'm happy to answer any questions that people have.

Mary Claire Aitken: Melissa, will they have to make an appointment to use the computer?

Melissa Tacke: Yes. And appointments will continue for coming in. It may seem like overkill, because I know that some of the large libraries, because of their space, people can just walk in, but I think it's good, given our small space to continue by appointment. And to be able to let people know what there is and isn't access to, I think, is really important. And I want to make sure that we have an opportunity to talk to people about that before they come in.

Shane Mitchum: How's the staff doing, Melissa?

Melissa Tacke: Good, good. It's, I think, a learning curve for everybody. So there have been some times when it's frustrating because we've spent so much time wanting to be able to say yes to people. And we're finding that we have to say no. And that's difficult. Or to emphasize sometimes safety over the ideal customer service thing, which I think is really hard for all of us, because we didn't get into this line of work to, you know, not make people happy. There is one staff member who is not able to wear a mask, so they are not coming into work in the building. And we're working out what that is going to mean. I hope to know more about that soon. But that's where we're at. Overall, everybody's doing good.

Shane Mitchum: Good.

Jacki Griffin: Melissa, just a question, but the person who's not medically capable of wearing a mask -- are you are you working with some authoritative organization regarding guidance on that the way to handle that, or how is that being handled.

Melissa Tacke: The only guidance I have seen is about customers and that we need to provide a reasonable accommodation, which we can do via curbside. I did talk to Tim Burke from Upper Hudson about this today. The nature of the job requires that a person come into the building and interact with the public. So as of right now, that person can't come to work in the building, either until they can tolerate wearing a mask, or if and when we no longer require that, which will not be for a long time. It's something that we can't -- there isn't a way to accommodate that person by allowing them to not wear a mask. And they understand that.

Jacki Griffin: Has anybody looked at the guidance that says a face shield is an acceptable replacement for a mask?

Melissa Tacke: There was discussion about that at the Directors Association, whether that would be something that libraries would consider. I haven't looked at all the documentation, but I can tell you that my fellow directors said that they wouldn't feel comfortable with that for their staff.

Jacki Griffin: Okay.

Melissa Tacke: And I think given the small space, and right now with the AC and the circulated air that we have, I don't know how comfortable I am with that.

Shane Mitchum: Yeah, Melissa, if you can just keep me posted on that. I'm curious how that works out, and if there's anything I can do to help, just let me know.

Melissa Tacke: Okay, thank you.

Shane Mitchum: Yeah, no problem.

Nathan Hans: Is this something the Administrative Committee needs to look at, Melissa, or do you feel like, is this going in a positive direction or is it going in a direction where we need to, like Jacki said, is there -- if she's -- if whoever it is says, "well, all I'm willing to wear is a face shield." Is that something that we have to accommodate? What are the rules, what are the bounds? It might be something for the committee to look at and be aware of, so we have a couple people, at least on the board, if --

Melissa Tacke: Right now it hasn't been a negative or challenging conversation. It's, I think, going in a positive direction. I think there's understanding on both sides about what's expected and what's possible, but I'll definitely keep you in the loop. And if it looks like it's something that's escalating to a situation that is something more challenging, I would definitely -- obviously, I'd keep the board apprised, but I'd reach out to the Administrative Committee to handle it. But I think we're good.

Nathan Hans: Yeah, I think maybe like, a weekly follow up. I know I'm getting a little nervous just talking about it. There's a staffing issue. We want to make sure that the board's looped in and prepared to respond.

Melissa Tacke: Absolutely.

Laurie Knaack: Melissa, how is the staff doing with the other adaptations they've needed to make, with managing all the books for 72 hours that come from the drop bin, with the increased need to be on the phone, those kind of things. And is there anything that you need from us or resources that you need there?

Melissa Tacke: I think, again, we're good with that. The quarantine thing hasn't really been an issue. That's something that is done by the person who's in charge in the building that week. So when I'm there, I'm the one taking care of that. When Joelle is there, she's the one taking care of it. I have a whole labeling system for bins so that there's no confusion and it's really easy to figure it out. Sometimes the phones do get busy and our phones are a little quirky, so we've had a couple issues with those. But I let the team that is in the building when I'm not in the building know about what they needed to do to make the phones work properly. And so we had a little wrinkle, but I think that's being managed.

Laurie Knaack: Thank you.

Shane Mitchum: All right, if there's no more questions on that I think we can move on to new business. I think the only item listed here is whether or not to add an August meeting.

Melissa Tacke: And that's something that at the beginning of the year -- or at the end of last year, rather -- I think the board indicated that they didn't want to have an August meeting, which is totally fine with me either way. But I wanted to just check in, because obviously circumstances are very different now than they were when we talked about this. So if people wanted to have the opportunity to meet, I just want to make sure that that got put on everyone's calendar. Also, last meeting, Laurie did mention the possibility of having Tim Burke from Upper Hudson come and talk with us about -- kind of looking further ahead, given kind of the current situation, and I talked to Tim and he's certainly willing to do that, so that can be anytime. He's available whenever, pretty much. So if it's something where, you know, we wanted to have him and have it as a special meeting in August, or have a regular meeting in August or have no meeting in August and then maybe have Tim come in September -- whatever you wanted to do, I just wanted to put that out there and see what people were thinking.

Shane Mitchum: I mean, I'm personally fine either way. However, if we decide not to have a meeting, I would ask, Melissa, maybe if you could just send out a quick update on the reopening process and where we are with that, along with any issues that you're facing. I don't know everyone else's thoughts, but I don't necessarily have a thought about -- yes or no, it wouldn't really matter to me.

Laurie Knaack: I would be in favor of a special meeting if we can get Tim Burke, either at our normal time for us or another time. Just because I think that would be a great opportunity to start that longer term planning process, given a completely different normal that we were thinking about a year ago. But that doesn't have to happen in August, but I'd be in favor of doing it, if you can fit it in.

Nathan Hans: I would be in favor of it, even if it's just a brief meeting in August, just a touch point. It doesn't have to be a full, but just a quick 15 minutes, and then if Tim is available also, I think there's enough going on that even a brief something might be good.

Shane Mitchum: Yeah, so maybe, Melissa, what we could do is see what Tim's availability is and maybe not make it a board meeting, but we could have a quick touch point as a board prior to Tim speaking, something like that.

Melissa Tacke: That sounds great to me. I'll go ahead and what I'll plan to do is I'll -- I think he's fairly flexible. And I'm going to approach him for what our normal meeting date and time would be, you know, if we were for a regularly scheduled meeting. That way it's just hopefully easier for everybody to accommodate in their schedule. But I'll keep you guys all posted. But that's what I will plan on doing. Thank you.

Shane Mitchum: Do we need to vote on that or we good?

Melissa Tacke: I don't think so.

Shane Mitchum: Okay. All right, moving right along. President's Report, I have nothing new to report at this point in time.

Nathan Hans: One more. Sorry Shane. Thinking about the meeting. If we do have a touch point, that is a public meeting, we do need to -- we have to follow Open Meetings Law. Tim's portion doesn't -- isn't necessarily -- Tim's always very careful with his wording, but at least the opening part, we would need to advertise it.

Melissa Tacke: Yep. And that's what I plan to do.

Shane Mitchum: And if somebody is on vacation or something like that, you know, it's not a big deal, because if it's not an official board meeting, we're not going to be voting on anything or anything like that. So we'd understand that. All right, moving --

Melissa Tacke: Shane, before we do move on, I was thinking if we do have a meeting on the calendar, we could use that as -- since it'll be brief -- I was envisioning, since we're planning a meeting on that date, it would be helpful to do some brief business just to take care of approval of minutes, that kind of stuff. That way it's just keeping up on what we have going. As long as you're okay with that.

Shane Mitchum: Okay. That's fine with me.

Melissa Tacke: Okay, great.

Shane Mitchum: All right. Okay, so President's Report, like I said, nothing new to report today. Moving through to Secretary's Report, review of the minutes. We'll start with that. I'll give everybody a couple of seconds, or a minute here, to review the minutes from last meeting. All right, is there a motion to approve the minutes from last meeting?

Jacki Griffin: This is Jacki. I'm making Mary Claire's job easier, and I will motion.

Shane Mitchum: Is here a second?

Laurie Knaack: Laurie seconds.

Shane Mitchum: All right. Maria?

Maria Marcucci: Aye.

Shane Mitchum: Nathan?

Nathan Hans: Aye.

Shane Mitchum: Mary Claire?

Mary Claire Aitken: Aye.

Shane Mitchum: I'm also an aye. So, all in favor. The minutes are approved. And we'll try to remember that order that I just went in. I think that was what I used the first time. Next up is the transcript from last meeting. I'll give everybody a second to look over the transcript. Is there a motion to approve the transcript from last month's board meeting?

Jacki Griffin: This is Jacki, I motion.

Shane Mitchum: Is there a second?

Laurie Knaack: Laurie seconds.

Shane Mitchum: Maria?

Maria Marcucci: Aye.

Shane Mitchum: Nathan?

Nathan Hans: Ave.

Shane Mitchum: Mary Claire?

Mary Claire Aitken: Aye.

Shane Mitchum: I'm also an aye. So, all are in favor, that motion will carry. All right. Let me go back up here. All right, next up is the Treasurer's Report.

Nathan Hans: Yup. So you should have to check detail, as well as the reconciliation information in front of you. I don't think I have anything new to report.

Shane Mitchum: All right, any questions for Nathan?

Laurie Knaack: Nathan, I admit, my eyes glaze over when I look at this, sometimes. How are we doing compared to last year, compared to where we expect to be this year. Are there any surprises?

Nathan Hans: No, I don't think so. I've been trying to put together some information on previous years versus this year, obviously, because it's so different, but I don't think we're that far off from where we were, because we're still providing a lot of services and some of the physical services have been replaced by eContent, things like that. I think we're still fairly where we would expect to be, and Melissa can jump in if you have any additional comments, but I think we're close to normal.

Shane Mitchum: All right. Is there a motion to approve the check detail?

Jacki Griffin: This is Jacki, I motion.

Shane Mitchum: Is there a second?

Laurie Knaack: Laurie seconds.

Shane Mitchum: Maria?

Maria Marcucci: Aye.

Shane Mitchum: Nathan?

Nathan Hans: Aye.

Shane Mitchum: Mary Claire?

Mary Claire Aitken: Aye.

Shane Mitchum: I am also an aye, so that motion will carry. All right, moving on, I think next is the Director's Report.

Melissa Tacke: Yep, and hopefully everybody had a chance to kind of look at where we're at in comparison to last year. Obviously, things are pretty different. The end of June also kind of nicely coincided with when our WiFi hotspots came back from Castle Hill and started coming back to the library to be loaned, so that use will probably look a little bit different going forward, because now we've loaned them. Interestingly, the very first borrow of one of them was by someone who lived at Castle Hill and really enjoyed the WiFi and wanted to borrow it. So that's great. So we're starting to -- we started to loan those at the beginning of this month. As you can see, eContent usage is still continuing to go up. If you look at what our eContent circulation was in June of 2020 versus 2019 it pretty much almost doubled. So even though from May to June it's down a little bit, that still -- it's getting pretty robust use, and we're promoting Hoopla more now, especially with the book groups and stuff that we're doing for the library. So hopefully that will also spread awareness about this new digital service that we're offering. If anybody has any questions about my report I'm happy to answer them.

Shane Mitchum: All right, there are no questions for Melissa, we can keep moving here. Next up is the Friends Report Is there any new information coming out of the Friends, Melissa?

Melissa Tacke: Yes, they did meet at Theresa's house and decided to look at what their options were for fundraising and saw that obviously, it's very limited. So, they had set up last year an account at 6 Center Redemption, the can and bottle redemption place on South Street -- which is the same as 9J when you're first coming into Rensselaer -- so they set up an account, so that if people come in with their bottles and cans, they can say -- as long as they say to the person working there that they want this to go to the Friends of the Castleton Public Library, that those funds will come to the Friends. So I actually scheduled a Facebook post to promote that this evening and we'll continue to put the word out about that. They put some information together for the Castletonian, which will include that information. So right now the ways that they're focusing on fundraising is doing that and pushing Friends membership and they put some information about that, that'll be coming out in the Castletonian as well. But other than that, I think, for good reason, they're a little limited right now in what they can do.

Shane Mitchum: Makes sense. All right, so next we'll go into Committee Reports. So, Finance Committee, anything new? I do not believe -- we haven't met. There's nothing new to report there.

Melissa Tacke: Did you guys get the email I sent to the committee about budgeting for next year and Schodack funding?

Nathan Hans: I did see it.

Shane Mitchum: I did, yes.

Nathan Hans: And our request is flat. We're not gonna --

Melissa Tacke: Yes, I did talk to the directors of the East Greenbush and Nassau public libraries and they're also planning on asking for flat funding. Given municipal funding situations, we might be facing cuts, but we're all going to go in asking for flat funding and hoping for the best.

Shane Mitchum: Yeah, I think that makes sense at this point.

Melissa Tacke: And what I'll do is, as I'm putting my request for Schodack together, I will email you guys with what our draft budget for next year looks like. And what our expenses -- obviously things can change quickly, but kind of what I anticipate our expenses will be through the end of this year. That'll give us some more --

Shane Mitchum: Okay. All right, Administrative Committee, anything new?

Laurie Knaack: No report.

Jacki Griffin: No.

Shane Mitchum: All right, Operations and Capital Projects Committee. We have not met, and do not have anything new to report at this time. The Policy Committee?

Nathan Hans: We do not -- Melissa, did you have something for us in the early spring, I seem to recall you need us for something?

Melissa Tacke: Yes, I had -- before we opened back up again, I used it as an opportunity to go through and do a policy review. I just wanted to make sure that you and Laurie both had a chance to kind of look through everything. I know it's been a while, so if -- I can go back and kind of send you the email again that has the link, if you guys would just kind of go through and maybe see if there's anything outstanding that we need to talk about before I bring the policies to the board for approval. That would be appreciated.

Nathan Hans: Yeah, Laurie, if it works for you, maybe September, we can set for a date for those. And even if we meet a little bit before the normal board meeting to have any last-minute discussions.

Laurie Knaack: Absolutely.

Melissa Tacke: Good. Sounds good. I'll send a little reminder email with the folder link out to you guys because -- yeah, it's been a while. Thanks.

Shane Mitchum: All right, now moving into Long Range Planning Committees -- Sustainable Funding, we have not met, so nothing new to report there. Library Space?

Jacki Griffin: We have not met.

Shane Mitchum: All right, and Community Outreach and Visibility.

Laurie Knaack: We have not met.

Shane Mitchum: Okay. Announcements? I do not know of any announcements. If anybody has anything, speak now. All right, we have no public comment. And I do have reason to go into Executive Session right now for a few minutes. We are going to discuss compensation, so I will pause the recording.

Melissa Tacke: Okay, and I will leave. Shane, will you just send me an email if and when you want me to come back to meeting?

Shane Mitchum: Sure, I will do that.

Melissa Tacke: Thanks.

[Board members hold Executive Session]

Shane Mitchum: All right, we have just ended the Executive Session. And I believe the last item on the agenda is to adjourn the

meeting. Is there a motion to adjourn?

Jacki Griffin: This is Jacki, I motion.

Shane Mitchum: Is there a second?

Laurie Knaack: Laurie seconds.

Shane Mitchum: Maria?

Maria Marcucci: Aye.

Shane Mitchum: Nathan?

Nathan Hans: Aye.

Shane Mitchum: Mary Claire?

Mary Claire Aitken: Aye.

Shane Mitchum: I am also an aye. So it's 7:41, and the meeting is adjourned.

[Attendees say thanks and goodbyes]